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By Jerry Heaton 
 
Each year on September 4, The Central Kentucky Computer Society celebrates 
our anniversary.  That is because the organization was officially created as a 
non-profit public charity on September 4, 1984, with the stated purpose of 
“demystifying technology” – an appropriate slogan, for the technology of 
computers in those early days.   

COMPUTERS were somewhat of a mystery, maybe even magical. 
 

 

“Any sufficiently advanced technology  
is indistinguishable from magic.” 

Arthur C. Clarke –  "Profiles of The Future", 1961 (Clarke's third law) 
English physicist & science fiction author (1917 - 2008) 

 

 
How did CKCS begin?  Nine people got together for the organizational meeting, 
and early on they decided to incorporate “for the protection of the officers 
because they weren’t sure what they were getting into,” said David Reed.  Public 
records list the incorporators as David Reed and Arthur Abshire.  Reed was an 
editor of the Weekender section for the local Lexington Herald-Leader 
newspaper.  He created “Kentucky.com” and did other jobs for the paper, and 
Abshire was, and still is, a practicing Lexington attorney in Lexington.  “It was 
David Reed’s idea,” Abshire said.  David had gone to Ohio  and had seen their 
computer society and “I thought that was an interesting idea that might just work 
in Lexington,” said Reed. 
 
Reed assembled a small group of interested computer users to discuss the idea.  

Among those in the initial 
meeting were Reed, 
Abshire, John Newby, 
Mike Pugh, Bill Johnson, 
and Fred Povey.  There 
may have been others, 
but when the articles of 
incorporation were filed 
with the Kentucky 
Secretary of State on 
September 4, 1984, 
Reed and Abshire were 
listed as “Incorporators”  
of the Central Kentucky 

Computer Society, Inc., and the rest, including Reed, were listed as “directors.”   
 

 
David Reed  

Arthur Abshire 
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David Reed was elected the first president and Abshire the treasurer.  “I think 
John Newby was the vice president and I don’t remember if we had a secretary,” 
Abshire said.  (Editor’s Note: the first issue of COMPUTER FILE listed Galge Paulsen as secretary.) 
 
The first official meeting was held October 22, 
1984, in the Buckner room at the Lexington 
Herald-Leader building, located at Main Street 
and Midland Ave.  “We invited 100, and 60 

showed up,” said 
David Reed, “and 
all but two joined 
and paid their 
dues.”  The dues 
weren’t much.  
Reed could not 
recall the exact 
amount, “Maybe 
between $5 and 
$10,” he said.  
Initially, meetings 
were idea and 
problem sharing 
gatherings.   

 
The public found an immediate need for the fledgling organization.  Computers of 
that day were cranky and often when one pushed its limit beyond the small 
amount of memory available, frequently the system would “crash,” but 
sometimes, a crash would just occur for no apparent reason.  A more modern 
reference to a “crash” is “the blue screen of death.”  Early on, such events were 
way too frequent and typically would result in the loss of data and often hours of 
work.  Group meetings allowed members to share experiences and sometimes 
solutions to the problem of cranky early computers.  If nothing better, they could 
sympathize with one another. 
 
CKCS grew to several hundred members quickly.  On occasions, the young 
group invited guest speakers, and surprisingly, nationally known speakers would 
agree to address the meetings.  Reed named a few including the editors of 
InfoWorld, and of Byte magazine, which at the time were sort of considered the 
Bible of computing.  “We were meeting in a University of Kentucky chemistry lab 
then,” he said.  They invited people with Kentucky ties; Jim Gable, product 
manager for Apple power PC chip came (that chip was made by IBM for Apple).  
Apple’s David Nagle came – he later became CEO of Apple.  Representatives 
from Microsoft and Lexmark attended more than once, and Richard Katz 

 
Herald-Leader Photos 

CKCS’s first official meeting was held in the Buckner Room of the 
Lexington Herald-Leader building at Main and Midland in 1984. 
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representing Quicken was a regular.  Bob Brown, a recent CKCS president, 
added a couple of well-known journalists to the list: Steward Alsop and John 
Dvorak.  Other out-of-town speakers included Guy Kawasaki, Robert X. Cringely 
and George Bond.   
 
Fortunately, most speakers came at their own expense as CKCS had no money 
for that purpose.  CKCS had limited audio-visual equipment for guest speakers to 
use.  They offered only a 35mm slide projector, a viewgraph and screen.  
Speakers usually bought their own visual aids.  Some guest programs were 
simple presentations with no visuals followed by a question-and-answer session. 
 
Initially, the society owned no computers – they were just too expensive for the 
organization.  They relied on members to use their own equipment for the 
organization’s benefit.   
 

EARLY COMMUNICATIONS 
 

Early on, the primary ways CKCS had to announce meetings and share 
information was to use an ‘electronic bulletin board’ called a “BBS” (bulletin board 
system).  CKCS member Paul Stackhouse took this as his project to manage.  
His title was “SYSOP” (system operator) of the BBS.  He ran it out of his home, 
and it necessitated that CKCS install two phone lines to provide member’s 
access.   
 
To reach the BBS server, a member called a local phone number.  Members 
could upload a small program they had written to share with other members, or 
the organization could announce the time and place for a ‘special interest group’ 
(SIG) meeting.  One could leave a technical question and a talented member 
likely would leave you an answer within just hours, according to Stackhouse.   
 
Access to the BBS was limited by the number of phone lines.  Someone would 
have to hang up for another to get to the BBS.  CKCS started with just two phone 
lines and soon it was necessary to add two more lines.  This allowed four 
members plus the SYSOP to be online at the same time.  When they attempted 
to add even more lines to Paul’s house in a residential neighborhood, the phone 
company balked.  They had ignored the fact that four lines had already been 
installed to a private home but if more were needed, they required the 
organization to go to commercial phone lines and pay commercial rates.   
 
In time, perhaps this had some influence on CKCS board members considering 
rental office space.   
 
Another advantage of the bulletin board: since there was no World Wide Web 
back then, a member could have his/her first e-mail address – something like 
joedokes@ckcs.org.  According to Stackhouse, “some people joined CKCS just 
to have access to the BBS and their own email.  We had no office space, so the 
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bulletin board was sort of the glue that kept the organization together,” 
Stackhouse said. 
 
When the world wide web came into being, that eliminated the need of the 
bulletin board system.  In its day, though, it was invaluable. 
 

MONTHLY MEETINGS 
 
Early meetings were held anywhere CKCS could get free space – the Herald-
Leader building, the Lexington Community College, the UK Equine auditorium, 
and UK’s White classroom building to name a few. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Special Interest Groups (SIGs) met all around the city – anywhere a business 
would allow access to their conference or meeting room.  Attendance to SIGs 
was much as it is today, Paul Stackhouse said, but monthly meetings often might 
attract 80 to 100 members and guests.  One of the more popular SIGs then 
concerned DOS (disc operating system) and was led by Richard Gehlbach.   
 
“David Reed’s fingerprints on the Society run deep and really helped lay the 
groundwork for continued success,” commented Stackhouse. 
 

VOLUNTEER WORKERS 
 
Today, it takes almost 100 volunteers to do all the things necessary to keep 
CKCS running smoothly.  Some individuals devote many hours a week to do 
some of the technical jobs involving the equipment and management of the 
organization.  Some SIG leaders and class teachers spend dozens of hours in 
preparation for a class, plus class time itself and there are others such as the 
office supervisor who dedicates three hours each week to his/her job.  No one 

 
SOME MONTHLY MEETINGS were held in UK’s Gluck Equine Center, like this one 
on September 10, 2001, when Joe Isaac introduced Microsoft Windows XP to CKCS 
members.  XP went on sale October 1 and four months later, MS reported that it 
had sold over 400 million copies.  Joe photographed this record-breaking crowd, 
which are three photos he pieced together. Little did those present realize that the 
next morning, there would be an event in New York City and Washington DC that 
would change the lives of Americans forever. 
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receives pay – everyone is a volunteer.  There are not many organizations run 
and managed only by volunteers with absolutely no paid staff. 
 
Realizing that CKCS is strictly a volunteer organization makes some of the past 
accomplishments even more amazing.  For eight years, CKCS sponsored and 
worked a major computer trade show in Lexington which they called CompuLex.   

 
 

COMPULEX – A COMPUTER TRADE SHOW 
 
How did CompuLex get started?  Reed said he saw the movie “Field of Dreams” 
in which one of the characters said, “If you build it, they will come.” 
 
He and Gerald Wells had been to a big computer show in Dayton, Ohio, which 
featured a large number of exhibitors renting spaces.  On the way back to 
Lexington, they discussed the show and decided they thought they could do one 
too.  That was the beginning. 
 
The first show was held in 1990 at the Ramada Inn at Newtown Pike and 
Interstate 75, which later became Four Points by Sheraton.  The cost of renting 
the facility for one day was $1,500, which was a bit of a gamble, not only for 
CKCS, but also the dozen exhibitors who they had coaxed into participating. 
 
Reed said they were a little worried when, after the event had already been 
advertised, the hotel changed its name.  They thought the change might kill what 
little chance they had for success because people, particularly those from out-of-
town, would not know of the change and be able to find the hotel.  Even the few 
dealers were skeptical and didn't bring very much stuff to sell because they 
weren't sure anyone was coming.  CKCS quickly created a large banner 
announcing the show to use at that hotel.  A SIG leader, Richard Gehlbach, 
climbed on the hotel roof to put that banner in place.  “I worried he might fall and 
kill himself,” Reed said.   
 
“We surely hoped somebody would show up,” Reed said.  “But we felt much 
better when, about 9 o'clock, people began to line up for the 10 o'clock opening.” 
 
Sales by the exhibitors must have been OK according to Reed because he 
overheard an exhibitor talking on the phone to his store downtown, telling them to 
close the store down and load up everything they had, and bring it out to the 
hotel.  So, exhibitors made a profit and CKCS did as well.  Our  membership 
began to grow and success at the first show started a trade-show trend that 
would last for eight years. 
 
The following year the show moved to the Continental Inn on New Circle Road, 
which was larger and cost about $2,000 to rent, but it too proved to be 
inadequate space for the growing event, reported Bob Brown.  “We had seminars 
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being held under stairways they were so short of space.  Exhibitors were in the 
hallways, people were everywhere,” he said. 
 
Reed said the organization was faced with a big decision as it prepared for 
Compulex number three in 1992.  Should they rent Heritage Hall next to Rupp 
Arena? 
 
"It was a bold move for a small organization. It was scary," Reed said. "The first 
contract was a commitment to spend close to $30,000 for one day rental." 
Microsoft pledged a donation of half a truckload of its early operating system 
DOS 6, which could be given to early attendees to the show.  When Intuit heard 
about the donation, it got involved and gave some copies of Quicken as well.  By 
purchasing a ticket to the show, early arrivals received nearly $100 worth of 
computer programs.   
 
“Needless to say, there was a crowd waiting to get in," Reed said. "It took a lot of 
volunteer workers to make it happen, but (after paying expenses) we made a 
profit of about $25,000.”  The show attracted about 70 exhibitors.  Several named 
corporations from around the country and stores from Louisville and surrounding 
states took part. 
 

 
Compulex was held annually each spring for 
eight years with the last show being held in 

1997.  These pictures were taken by 
Joe Isaac at that last Compulex show.  
In the photo at right, Gerald Wells is 
pictured at the “operations desk.”   
 
Shareware disks were big sellers.  In 
this picture several customers wait in 
line at the exhibit.  CKCS produced 
many hundreds of discs, which were 
sold at $3 each.  Shareware discs are 
better described in the SHAREWARE 
discussion  found on two or three pages 
that follow.   
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At CompuLex sales were brisk 
of with the organized display of 
3½ shareware disks. The only 
individual identified in the photos 
below is the gentleman behind 
the counter  is volunteer worker, 
J. A. Jones associated with 
Transylvania University. 
 
Money earned from ticket sales, 

shareware sales and similar early projects enabled CKCS to obtain improved 
office space and further its non-profit charitable projects within the community.  It 
also allowed CKCS to obtain equipment in order to begin SeniorNet classes.  
Additional support was provided by IBM, Lexmark, and a few other companies. 
 

COMPUTER FILE NEWSLETTER 
 
At the very beginning, the need for regular communication with members and 
potential members was important.  David Reed, with his newspaper background, 
did the early issues himself.  The “master copy” was typed and sent to a 
‘daisywheel’ printer, which was so slow it took many hours to print that one copy.  
“I would start the printer at bedtime, and the next morning it would be finished,” 
Reed said.  The master copy was taken to an Econoprint office for copies to be 
printed for distribution.  “We mailed to members and there were three local 
computer stores all of which allowed us to leave free copies for customers.  We 
got many new members using this system,” he said.   
 
Due to the first few CompuLex computer shows, CKCS membership grew to 
more than 1,200 and the main means of communication with members was, of 
course, the monthly newsletter, COMPUTER FILE.  Copies were mailed to all 
members, and later several hundred copies were delivered to the libraries in 
Fayette and the surrounding counties in addition to a few local computer stores 
We printed, mailed and distributed 2,000 copies each month.  
 

COMPUTER FILE NEWSLETTER 
 
At the very beginning, the need for regular communication with members and 
potential members was important.  David Reed, with his newspaper background, 
did the early issues himself.  The “master copy” was typed and sent to a 
‘daisywheel’ printer, which was so slow it took many hours to print that one copy.  
“I would start the printer at bedtime, and the next morning it would be finished,” 
Reed said.  The master copy was taken to an Econoprint office for copies to be 
printed for distribution.  “We mailed to members and there were three local 
computer stores all of which allowed us to leave free copies for customers.  We 
got many new members using this system,” he said.   
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Due to the first few CompuLex computer shows, CKCS membership grew to 
more than 1,200 and the main means of communication with members was, of 
course, the monthly newsletter, COMPUTER FILE.  Copies were mailed to all 
members, and later several hundred copies were delivered to the libraries in 
Fayette and the surrounding counties in addition to a few local computer stores 
We printed, mailed and distributed 2,000 copies each month.  This proved to be 
a very expensive and labor-intensive project. 
 
Thanks to David Reed’s relationship with the Lexington Herald-Leader and to our 
enhanced public image through CompuLex, the newspaper agreed to become 

involved with our monthly 
Computer File newsletter.   
 
The Herald-Leader 
agreed to add an eight-
page supplement to its 
newspaper each month 
for one year about CKCS.  
Their press run was 
105,000 at that time.  
This meant the annual 
CKCS newsletters 
distributed in that year 
totaled 1,260,000 copies.  
When that figure was 
shared with the national 
Association of Computer 
User Groups, (APCUG) 
of which CKCS was a 
member, people around  
the country began to take 
notice.  Even the big city 
computer societies 
couldn’t match that.   

 
Once the monthly insert became popular, the Herald-Leader advertising 
department requested, with CKCS approval, to sell advertisements in the CKCS 
supplement, for the remaining months it was published.  That proved to be no 
problem for CKCS because Reed mentioned, “the biggest problem CKCS had 
was providing sufficient news stories and information to fill the pages.”   The 
CKCS news and the HL advertising appeared for one full year, according to 
Reed.  Best yet, this saved the Society from having to print and purchase 
postage for mailing our newsletter.  For that one year, the COMPUTER FILE 
distribution totaled around 1,260,000 copies.  As a result of all this supplement 

Editor’s note: A special thanks to Bob Brown for preserving and finding 
several copies of the Herald-Leaders supplemental inserts of our COMPUTER 

FILE so we might include this photocopy as part of this History file. 



9  
June 1, 2009  Updated in 2012 and 2024 

 

and advertising,  CKCS membership peaked at over 1,700 members.  Big city 
computer societies couldn’t believe a (then) small city the size of Lexington could 
accomplish anything like that. 
 
For this organization, CompuLex shows had perhaps the greatest impact on the 
City of Lexington because some of these shows attracted more than 6,000 
attendees.  These events attracted nationally known speakers as was noted on 
the front page of the supplement pictured above.  Again, that was a significant 
accomplishment for an organization our size.   
 

ENDING OUR COMPUTER FILE NAME 
 
The printed form of the 
Computer File 
continued until August 
2007 when additional 
mailing requirements 
and printer scheduling 
problems finally ended 
the “hard copies” of the 
publication.   
 
In February 2009, an 
“online” version of the 
renamed CKCS 
newsletter begun with 
many advantages. We 
could easily have 
unlimited numbers of 
pages and use more 
color photographs, 
colorful headlines, and 
such, to make the 
newsletter more 
appealing.  A sample 
online issue is pictured 
at right.   
 

SHAREWARE 
 
Before CKCS began the trade shows, the board of directors sought a way to 
raise funds.  The solution was selling “shareware.”  “Once you bought a 
computer, you had no software to run on it and commercial software was pretty 
high priced and came with no assurance of a happy outcome,” said Bob Brown.  
“Back in those days, operating systems had very little interesting stuff to go with 
them.”  Shareware provided useful little programs, sometimes simple office 
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applications, or  interesting fun games and a lot of ham radio stuff, which was a 
big element of interest back then.  Since there were no free programs like you 
might find on the internet then, shareware filled the gap.  Shareware programs 
came on 3½ inch floppy disks.  Many programs were just created by talented 
home users.   
 
“We went to Turfland Mall, and they agreed to allow us space for free, since we 
were a nonprofit organization,” Bob Brown said.  “They were always cooperative, 
but they were not enthusiastic about our prospects for success.”  To their 
surprise, “They discovered that we drew a heck of a crowd inside that mall,” 
Brown said.  “The crowds were substantial, so much so, that on subsequent 
shows, the mall asked us to move to different portions of the mall thereby 
increasing traffic in the areas of certain stores.  The one-day sales would start at 
10 a.m. and end about 4:30 p.m.”  The mall knew shareware sales were good 
because the people were packed around the tables all day long.  “They were 
thrilled with the crowd that we drew, and the mall management could barely keep 
from giggling, but they didn’t want us to know that they were thrilled,” Brown said.  
Soon mall management wanted to charge rent, but according to Brown, “The 
organization was always able to talk its way out of that, using the nonprofit status 
as an excuse.”  Typically, CKCS had two shows a year at the mall – spring and 
fall – and he recalled one show for which gross sales amounted to over $7,000.  
That is moving many shareware programs when you realize the typical disk sold 
for $3.  Shareware sales continued for several years, and those sales were a 
successful part of the future CompuLex trade shows that continued annually for 
eight years.   
 

SENIORNET 
 
In 1992, CKCS affiliated with SENIORNET and began teaching additional 
classes with volunteer instructors.  The grand opening was attended by all three 
Lexington TV stations, which had crews in the crowded SIG room, taping a 
speech by Mary Furlong, SeniorNet founder.  Lexington Mayor Pam Miller 
participated as well.   
 
In the years since, thousands of Central Kentuckians have received 
personalized, hands-on instruction in the CKCS classroom.  Most classes are on 
basic computer subjects and students have been able to hone their basic and 
some advanced computer skills ever since. 

 
CALL-IN TELEVISION PROGRAM 

 
During 1997, television station WLEX had a live call-in show devoted to computer 
problems.  It was part of their 18 Action News broadcast from 6 - 7 p.m. Kurt 
Jefferson, then reporter for the television station and a CKCS board member, set 
up the call-in show.  According to Jefferson, “This was an experiment as call-in 
shows were not common in the area.”  The show appeared on two occasions. 
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The first show was on January 14, 1997.  WLEX was deluged with interested 
watchers phoning in questions about the Internet, how to get a troublesome 
computer to “boot up” and things like what type of computer to buy – how much 
RAM, what size hard drive, modem, etc. should one get, and it allowed CKCS 
members could explain how members in the organization could help them.  Four 
CKCS members handled the phone calls.  “The caller’s voices were not heard on 
the TV.  Instead, during regular pauses in newscasts, a member taking the call 
would be asked to summarize the questions and answers of a previous caller,” 
said Jefferson.   
 
 

WLEX CALL IN SHOW  In January 1997 four members of CKCS manned the phones at 
a WLEX call in show answering computer questions and offering advice.  Above, left to 
right are Daniel Diachun, owner of a local computer business; Joe Isaac, CKCS Windows 
95 instructor; Ed Sturgeon, CKCS director, and Bob Brown, the CKCS SeniorNet 
Coordinator. 
 
There was a second call-in show of this same format on May 13, 1997.  These 
call-in shows were great opportunities for people to get to know CKCS and the 
diverse knowledge of its members and at the same time promoted the Society’s 
core mission of ‘demystifying technology’ while giving area citizens a helping 
hand.  
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OFFICE SPACE – CKCS ON THE MOVE 
 
Initially, CKCS had no permanent home, therefore meetings were held wherever 
free space could be had.  Before the organization rented its first office, it only had 
a mailbox at “The Mail Room” store in the Idle Hour Shopping Center.  “Most of 
our pathetic belongings were stashed in Richard Gehlbach’s garage and partly in 
my garage,” said Bob Brown.  The two were next-door neighbors.  “We shuttled 
junk back and forth as needed.”  “Richard recruited me into joining CKCS, 
probably because his garage was overflowing,” Brown joked.  If there were any 
records to be maintained, they were kept at someone’s home or with whomever 
was president at the time.   
 

THE FIRST CKCS OFFICE 
 
In the fall of 1991, the organization boldly rented its first office space at 2891 
Richmond Road.  It was not an ideal space, but it fit the budget.   
 

It was in a building 
that one might 
consider the ugliest 
building on 
Richmond Road, 
maybe even in the 
city.  It is a funny 
looking wooden 
structure with tall 
white skylights and 
what looks like white 
telephone poles 
sticking out of the 
roof.  “It looked like 
the architect started 
to build an office 
building and forgot 
what he set out to 
do,” Bob Brown said.  
CKCS rented two 
rooms in that 
building, right in the 
center of the front 
entrance.  The first 
room was 
rectangular but had a 
curved wall on one 
side of the room – 
not something you 

 
THE FIRST OFFICE rented by CKCS was on the Richmond Road at the 
center entrance of the building shown above.  CKCS President Bob 
Brown said the CKCS 2-room office was in the center of the building 
at the end of the sidewalk on which he is standing.  The space was 
less than ideal.  They rented the space in 1991 and stayed a year.  
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see very often.  The second room was even more unusual.  It was an actual 
circle and in the middle of it was what Bob Brown referred to as a concrete silo, 
which you walked around to get to the opposite side of the room.  It seems the 
architect had planned to put a helipad on the roof, and the “silo” was to support 
that weight; however, the helipad never happened.  “It was not the best office 
space.  CKCS was only there about a year, but it seemed a lot longer than that to 
me,” Brown said.  
 
 

THE SECOND CKCS OFFICE 
 

 
The second location of the CKCS Resource Center was at 1300 New Circle 
Road, a large building that was built for IBM, but it had become vacant and 
CKCS was able to rent a narrow suite of offices in the front center of that building 
which faced New Circle Road.  This move was made in 1992.  The large CKCS 

 
In 1992, CKCS moved their office to a large building at 1300 New Circle Road, located at 
the intersection of Liberty Road and New Circle Road.  They occupied this space for 10 
years, while their efforts in classroom instruction and special interest groups continued 
to grow in participants.   
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The SIG room in the New Circle Road  building was a long slender one and at times there 
would be an overflow crowd as depicted by these photos by Joe Isaac, taken on May 1, 
2001.  Some members had to sit in the hallway and could not even see the projector 
screen.  Jerry Heaton was the instructor teaching a Microsoft Word SIG. 

sign was placed on the front of the building and was easily visible from heavily 
traveled New Circle Road.  CKCS occupied this site for 10 years. 
 

 
THE THIRD RESOURCE CENTER OF CKCS 

 
The organization’s 
current location is 
at 160 Moore Drive.  
The move there 
occurred on 
September 1, 
2002.   
 
The building 
provides 
adequate space 
for the computer 
classroom plus a 
large room to 
allow space for 
our special 
interest groups 
(SIGs) that meet 
there about a 
dozen times a 
month.   
 
 

 
CKCS moved to their current location at 160 Moore Drive Suite 107 
on September 1, 2002, which had less square footage than its 
previous location, but the floor plan offered much more useful 
space  to the society than the previous site. 
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THE CKCS Inc  BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
From the beginning, CKCS has always been managed by volunteers elected 
annually to run for the various management positions.  Our Officers are the 
traditional, president, vice-president, secretary, and treasurer.  The original board 
of directors was just a few  because our membership was small, but as 
membership increased, so did the board.  For the last 30 years the board has 
been set at 15 members. The election takes place at any official event of the 
organization and more recently that has been an annual picnic at a local park.  It  
is a pot-luck affair with chicken and  drinks furnished.  The Officers and Directors 
are listed in every newsletter.   
 

CONTINUING PUBLIC SERVICE EFFORTS 
 
For several years, CKCS continued its public service mission holding classes in 
Wilmore and for a time it was involved  with “Tubby’s Clubhouse”, sponsored by 
the former UK basketball coach Tubby Smith, (UK coach from 1992 to 1997) to 
help children with special needs learn the intricacies of a computer and the skills 
related in computer usage at school and home.  . 
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40th ANNIVERSARY HISTORY UPDATE 
 
In 2024, we will celebrate the 40th anniversary of the Central Kentucky Computer Society Inc. 
(CKCS).  
 
Our first written history, crafted by Jerry Heaton circa 2010, was based on interviews with key 
organizers and early active members.  
 
The following seven-page addition was written by several of the 2024 CKCS Board members to 
cover the events, changes, updates that have occurred in the nearly 17 years since the original 
history document was posted online.   
 
 
RENOVATING OUR RESOURCE CENTER 
 
Starting in December 2011, after nearly a decade at 160 Moore Drive, we 
decided our CKCS 
offices needed a 
complete makeover. 
Brooke Thomas 
initiated and led the 
“Project Facelift” 
committee. The 
updates took over a 
year to complete. 
 
The Photography 
Coffee Group painted 
the entire facility, 
including the office 
area, training rooms, 
annex room, and 
restrooms.  
 
 
CHAIRS AND 
COMPUTERS 
 
We replaced approximately 65 old chairs with new, more comfortable ones. The 
SIG Room now features 45 new armchairs with padded arms and seats, and 
lightweight tables for easy reconfiguration. A photo organizer was installed to 
display the annual Photo Contest winners. The classroom received new swivel 
task chairs, ten new Microsoft student computers and five Mac Minis. The Mail 
room has new mailboxes and a stacking system for armchairs.  
 
 

Pictured above are most of the ‘motley’ painting crew.  In the back row: Boone 
Baldwin, Larry Neuzel, Joe Dietz, and Larry Cox.  Up front: Maria Han, Brooke 
Thomas, Joe Pilla, Lloyd Keyser, FQ Zang, and Mike Seiler.  Facelift committee 
members not in photo: Jan and Denny Lyman, Darlene Mosely, Jason Mosely, 
and Delores Cavins  
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EQUIPMENT  AND ELECTRONICS UPGRADED 
 
FINANCING    Many upgrades were funded through member donations, where 
members “adopted” a chair or computer. This helped offset costs.  
 
IN 2019   We replaced projectors with large flat-screen TVs and updated our 
internet connection to fiber optic with Metronet. 
 
IN 2015   Joe Isaacs and Jerry Heaton initiated streaming of Tech Nights and 
Special Interest Groups.  The system was upgraded in 2023 by Jim McCormick 
adding a smart camera. Other improvements included a new lobby sign and an 
improved  sign outside. 
 
CARE OF THE CKCS COMPUTERS 
 
CKCS is proud of the fact that all 18 Resource Center computers are always 
equipped with the latest software available. Joe Dietz has collaborated with the 
makers of Corel PaintShop Pro software to get copies donated for all the 
computers. Other software has been purchased through Tech Soup. Tech Soup 
is a non-profit international network of non-governmental organizations that 
provides technical support and technological tools to other non-profits. The latest 
version of software is installed as it is introduced. In 2024, the PCs running 
Windows were updated with solid-state drives. Computer updates are installed 
weekly.  For many years, these installations and updates have been facilitated 
thanks to the dedicated work of past president and long-time board member, 
Mike Seiler. 
 

PUBLICITY 
 
IN OCTOBER OF 2013   CKCS utilized various free publicity methods.  We 
answered phones during WUKY’s 2012 fund drive to get free public service 
announcements on the radio 
station.  
 
We set up photo exhibits at 
Good Foods Coop and at the 
Lexington Senior Citizen’s 
Center as well.  The exhibit at 
the Senior Center has regularly 
expressed thanks to the efforts 
of board member Boone 
Baldwin, the leader of the 
Amateur photographers Group 
which meets weekly at the 
CKCS.   Best Buy gave their 

Larry Neuzel, Eugene Potter, and Arleigh Kerr  
hang photos at the Senior Center. 
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TagTeam award of $1000 to CKCS. 
IN MAY OF 2014    CKCS joined Bluegrass Community Foundation to be a part 
of the Good Giving Challenge.  We were able to raise over $4,000.  In doing this, 
we received city-wide publicity,   
 
IN MAY OF 2015   CKCS was a featured organization in May 2015 at the 
Legends Ballpark. 
 
 IN FEBRUARY OF 2016    Members appeared on various TV stations to 
promote the upcoming classes.  

 

WTVQ TV (Channel 36) invited President Brooke Thomas and Vice President 
Joe Dietz and to do a monthly “Tech Feature” during the noon news show about 
the iPhone.  We did nine shows.   
 
IN MAY OF 2016    The Lexington Herald-Leader newspaper did a Computer 
Guru article in May of 2016 that featured Joe Isaac and information about 
CKCS’s computer classes.  During that same month, board members Joe Dietz, 
Mike Seiler and Boone Baldwin designed car magnets advertising CKCS.  
 
UK’s OLLI  PARTNERSHIP 
 
Our partnership with the University of Kentucky’s Osher Lifelong Learning 
Institute (OLLI) has been particularly impactful, starting with a successful pilot 
project in 2017. Sandy Emerson from OLLI suggested a trial project to teach 
computer classes for OLLI members.  Brooke Thomas and Joe Dietz worked out 
a pilot project of three classes for OLLI that was successful. Myra Engle, a long 
time CKCS instructor, taught one of the courses. This joint venture has expanded 
our reach and provided more opportunities for students. It gives OLLI access to 
technology classes and CKCS access to more potential students.  Board 
member and Class Coordinator, Janet Cartmell, assumed responsibility of the 
planning between the two organizations. 
 
INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION COMPUTER USERS  
 
CKCS rejoined APCUG in 2017 at the suggestion of Jerry Heaton.  APCUG, an 
international, cross-platform association, (Windows, OSX, Linux, iOS, Android, 
and Chrome) is a valuable resource for technology and computer user groups.  
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Larry Mitchum serves as our liaison with this organization. APCUG has provided 
several speakers for our Tech Nights via Zoom.  Likewise, CKCS instructors 
have taught international viewed workshops using Zoom technology for APCUG.  
Some of our  members have participated in some of their Virtual Technology 
Conferences and Wednesday workshops, as well. 
 
THE 2020 PANDEMIC 
 
In 2020, CKCS had just started its Spring Semester classes when the COVID-19 
pandemic hit in March. By April, CKCS had to close, canceling all classes and 
SIGs. For a non-profit with ongoing rent and utility costs, this was not 
sustainable. 
 
However, CKCS quickly adapted by leveraging Zoom, the video conferencing 
service that gained prominence during the pandemic. This allowed instructors to 
teach from home, and members could attend classes and quiz instructors from 
their own homes.  
 
By May 2020, CKCS declared itself “OPEN ONLINE” and held a session on 
“How to use Zoom,” which saw participation from about seventy members. 
Following this, four summer workshops were conducted via Zoom. To keep 
members engaged, CKCS held five free one-hour workshops online in August. 
The Independent Digital Photograph class never took a break and kept on rolling 
using Zoom.  
 
The Fall 2020, Spring 2021, and Summer 2021 classes and Special Interest 
Groups (SIGs) were all conducted via Zoom. 
 
In June 2021, the annual picnic resumed, and the office reopened with masking 
requirements. Many classes held Fall 2021 were in person and by April 2022, 
masks were no longer required.                               

  Annual Picnic at Shilito Park in 2021 
The pandemic highlighted the need for online registration and payment options to 
minimize face-to-face contact. With the urging of board member Larry Mitchum 
and the skills of Jim McCormick, the “CKCS Store” was created in February 
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2021. This system allowed for online class registration and membership 
payments and continues to be used post-pandemic. 
The pandemic also prompted a review of air quality in the CKCS space. In March 
2022, an additional air return vent was installed in the SIG Room, and a UV light 
was added to improve air quality and deactivate viruses, mold, and bacteria. 
 

WEBSITE 
 
The domain ckcs.org was registered on February 26, 1995, and the first archive 
on the Wayback Machine was recorded on December 24, 1996. It was created 

by our original webmaster, John 
Newsom. Bob Brown assisted 
John in keeping the site up and 
informing our members of what 
was going on with CKCS. 
 
 In 2000, the site received a new 
look designed by Jim McCormick. 
He gave the site a fresh look in 
2003, which, except for some 
changes to the top logo, remained 
until mid-2024. 
 
Then a new WordPress-based 
website, created and managed by 

Arleigh Kerr, was launched.  
 

SCHEDULES,  MEETINGS,  CALENDARS, SOCIAL LINKS 
 
 Wendell Curtis ensures that our SIG and Meeting Schedules are updated on 
the new site. Lydia Short and Nancy Bowling keep the Class Calendar current 
for the board and members.  In 2012, board member and office coordinator, Jan 
Landers-Lyman created the CKCS FACEBOOK PAGE and keeps it updated 
weekly.   
 
CKCS’s experience with Zoom gave rise to recording many of the SIGs and the 
creation of the CKCS YouTube Channel.  Board member Larry Mitchum edits 
and uploads the sessions as they are recorded.  He also sends out an eBulletin, 
“Next Week at your Computer Society,” to members every Thursday evening.  
 

OUR NEWSLETTER  
 
The monthly newsletter, Computer File, went digital in 2009 with Jerry Heaton as 
the editor. After a decade as editor,125 monthly newsletters and winning a 
second-place award from APCUG in 2018 he turned over the job to Kurt 
Jefferson.  Secretary Larry Trivette graciously stepped in for 3 months during the 
transition.  
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Longtime member Kurt Jefferson took over as Editor in 2019. It is a spectacular 
CKCS newsletter that comes out on the first of each month, featuring technical 
updates, scheduled sessions, events, and entertaining articles. 
 

CLASSES AND SPECIAL INTEREST GROUPS 
 

The essence of CKCS is its educational mission, driven by volunteer instructors 
and SIG leaders. While topics have evolved, the mission of “Demystifying Technology” 
remains constant. Current offerings include classes on Windows and Microsoft 
programs, Apple software for the Mac, photography, digital software editing, iPhones, 
and iPads. Classes are held during three trimesters: Spring, Summer, and Fall, ranging 
from six-session courses to one-day workshops. The Fall and Winter sessions typically 
offer 17 different classes. CKCS is grateful to long-time instructors like Myra Engle, Kurt 
Jefferson, Mike Seiler, Anne Campbell, Joe Dietz, Brooke Thomas, Boone Baldwin, 
Larry Neuzel. Some of the most recent instructors are Rita Egan, Karen Higden, Arleigh 
Kerr, and Becky Brothers. 
  
Special Interest Groups (SIGs) are crucial for member engagement. In keeping with our 
non-profit status, Special Interest Groups (SIGs) are offered to the public at no charge.  
These serve the dual purpose of bringing like-minded members together while attracting 
potential new members with a broad variety of technology areas. CKCS currently hosts a 
monthly Digital Photography SIG, Windows SIG, a quarterly Genealogy SIG, and a 
weekly Amateur Photography Club SIG. The club’s General Meeting, called Tech Night, 
is held monthly. A long-standing monthly Saturday help session called Dr. Fixit provides 
one-on-one assistance with Windows PCs and Android devices. In April 2016, iHelp was 
introduced to offer assistance with Apple devices. 
 

THE OFFICE 
 
CKCS is an all-volunteer organization: from the Office Supervisors, the Board of 
Directors to the SIG and course leaders. Eight shifts of volunteers staff the office, 
keeping it open four days a week from 10:00 to 4:00. They manage phone calls, class 
registrations, and membership enrollments. Jenny Brown was the Office Coordinator for 
many years until she turned over the duties to Jan Landers-Lyman. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

2024 Office Supervisors 
Top row.  Edith Conyers, Sandra O’Neil, Jan Landers-Lyman, Mike Seiler, Jenny Brown. 

Bottom Row, Lydia Short, Bob Brown, Wendell Curtis, Debbie Bryant, Larry Trivette. Not Pictured, Nancy Bowling. 
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THE CKCS BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
The Board of Directors consists of four officers, ten directors, and an ex-officio 
member. This working 
board takes on numerous 
tasks beyond their official 
duties. Six members of 
the Board of Directors 
have served as president.   
 
Ben Rice currently serves 
as the Membership 
Manager, taking over 
from Gerald Wells in 
2000, who had held the 
position since the 
founding of the 
organization. Pennie 
Redmond and Pat 
Vaughan are assistants in 
many classes.  
 
Paul Stackhouse is the newest member of the Board but not new to the 
organization. He joined the first year CKCS existed.  Paul has served as SIG 
leader of multiple different SIGs, has been a board member, and as president 
and vice-president.  He hosted the CKCS BBS (bulletin board system) in his 
home for many years, allowing CKCS members access to electronic email before 
the internet was available to the public and long before it was easy or popular. 
 
CKCS PLACE IN HISTORY 
 
In the early years of computers, there were an estimated three thousand 
organizations like CKCS in the U.S.    Today, only a fraction of those remain. 
Despite technological changes, we are pleased to say CKCS’s 
mission of “demystifying technology” endures.  
 
From the very beginning, CKCS remarkably has operated entirely with 
volunteers. No one is paid.  We rely on membership and class fees for financial 
stability. The creativity and dedication of its members keep CKCS relevant and 
thriving. 
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CELEBRATING our 40th ANNIVERSARY  
September 4, 2024 

 
 
 

CREDITS 
 
:  A special thank you to David Reed of Santa Teresa, NM and to Arthur Abshire, Bob Brown, Joe 
Isaac, Kurt Jefferson, and Paul Stackhouse, of Lexington, for taking time to provide information 
for us to present a bit of early history about the Central Kentucky Computer Society.  Update 
contributors will be identified as those occur.   
 
Special thanks to Joe Isaac for the historical pictures we used and to Bob Brown finding about a 
dozen copies of the Herald-Leader inserts COMPUTER FILE he saved.   
 
Please understand that much of the information and dates during our first 30 years are based on 
the recall efforts by individuals about events up to 30 years ago.  It is the best information that 
came to mind at the time of the interview.  Dates could vary slightly.   
 

For the 40th Anniversary Update 
I have to recognize the leadership and dedication of the current President Brooke Thomas and 
many of the board of directors who contributed information and photos necessary to complete the 
History covering last decade of CKCS .  
 
I hope you have enjoyed this bit of history of the Central Kentucky Computer Society. 
 
 

                                                          Jerry Heaton 
                                  jerheat@gmail.com 

 
                                                                                                                                                                                  

 
 

 
ON THE NEXT PAGE, LEARN ABOUT THE  

THE FIRST ISSUE OF THE CKCS COMPUTER FILE 
 
 
THE FIRST COMPUTER FILE NEWSLETTER 
 
An interesting side note.  According to David Read, the first president of CKCS, 
the first newsletter was printed by a then modern printer using a single copy that 
about 95% was produced on a “daisywheel” printer.  The issue was started one 
night before bedtime and the printer ran all night and did not finish the 12 pages 
until the next morning.  Headings were added afterwards.  The finished product 
was photocopied for distribution for members. 
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It is interesting to note the accessories offered and prices listed on the door 
prices on page 11 of the first Computer File newsletter. 
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